STANDARDS COMMITTEE
28th September, 2011
Present:
Mr R Barrett-Evans (Chair)

Messrs M James, B Powdrill, J Evans, T Jones, J Parsons

(NPA Offices, Llanion Park, Pembroke Dock: 12.30pm – 2.15pm)

1.
Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Mrs G Hayward and Cllr S Hancock.
2.
Appointment of Chair and Vice-Chair

JE offered apologies as there should have been an agenda item to appoint a Chair and Vice Chair for the Standards Committee for this year.


It was RESOLVED that Mr R Barrett-Evans be appointed as Chair and Mr B Powdrill appointed as Vice Chair.
3.
Welcome:

Chairman welcomed Tegryn Jones and two new Members, Brian Powdrill and Jonathon Evans to the meeting.


4.
Disclosures of Interest:


None

5.
Minutes:


     The minutes of the meeting held on the 16th June 2010 and 29th October, 2010 were presented for confirmation and signature.
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meetings held on the 16th June 2010 and 29th October 2010 be confirmed and signed.

6.
Ombudsman’s Annual Report 2010/11 

Monitoring Officer advised Members that the report was significant from the point of view that we don’t appear in it however they were advised to read through the report as it highlights issues that have arisen in other Authorities and how they were dealt with. 


The Ombudsman’s remit has extended significantly over the past year and therefore resources are stretched as a result.


Members were also advised that although we have not featured in the Report we should not be complacent and should always strive for best practice procedures.  


It was RESOLVED that the Ombudsman’s Annual Report 2010/11 be noted.
7.
Adjudication Panel for Wales: Annual Report 2009-2010

 
     Monitoring Officer advised Members we do not feature in the Report.  Only one mater has gone from this Authority to the Panel and the person concerned was acquitted.  
It was RESOLVED that the Adjudication Panel for Wales Annual Report 2009/10 be noted. 
8.
Code of Conduct – Paragraph 10(20)(b)

Monitoring Officer advised Members that in narrow terms this does not affect them as we don’t have constituencies in the National Park however in broader terms it affects them as they should remember they represent the Authority as a whole.  The objective was to ensure that political interests on a ward basis were not put before National Park interests.  We do however need to take a more practical look at it as sometimes the local knowledge of Members can be important.


Members commented that sometimes the public are not aware that National Park Authority Members are not constituency based.

It was RESOLVED that the report be noted. 
9.
Request for Indemnity – Update


Monitoring Officer advised Members of the current position as stated in the Report.  There are some anomalies however the rules state that you may have to pay money back depending on the outcome of the particular hearing.  Pembrokeshire County Council do not deal with requests for indemnity through Standards Committee but delegate it to the Chief Executive.

Members requested that this be included in a training session to ensure all Members are aware of this. 


The Monitoring Officer advised that retrospective indemnity could not be claimed.  There was a period between 2002 and 2006 where there was no statutory right to indemnity.  Also the Welsh Government are looking at limiting the level of indemnity provided because some Panel Hearings are taking so long. 


It was RESOLVED that the report be noted. 

10.
Annual Report of the Monitoring Officer 


Members were advised on the Annual Report of the Monitoring Officer.  The Monitoring Officer informed Members that he was pleased to report that in the case of Bettws Newydd his recommendations had been taken on-board. 

Members stated that in the case of Bettws Newydd they were particularly concerned regarding the apparent lack of enforcement procedures. CEO confirmed that we have made significant inputs into enforcement.  We have a new Policy Officer with remit for enforcement and there has been significant upskilling of the enforcement team which had been reported to the Conservation and Planning Review Committee.  The Monitoring Officer confirmed that the wider criticism was that we were often reacting to complaints and not always dealing with the more serious issues but there is a procedure in place now to ensure that enforcement is better managed and more focussed. The Head of Legal Services attended a seminar on enforcement recently and will provide a presentation for Members at a workshop in October. 

Members also felt that enforcement is essentially the end of the saga and the core problem seemed to be the case officer involved.  Other Members felt that the fault was not with the case officer but with the lack of enforcement from the beginning.  Basic details were not properly recorded and reported back.  The public perception was that Management Team were aloof and the case officer allowed to run with it however we now have a more robust system in place to prevent a similar situation happening again.  Members also felt that they were made to look like they were ‘bumbling’ which was unfair. 

The Monitoring Officer said that Bettws Newydd was a case where one bad decision then led to another bad decision and the situation got worse and worse.  We should now look at it in the context of what we can learn from it to ensure it does not happen again.  

Members enquired as to whether it was felt that it was a result of the organisational set up at the time which has now changed and the CEO said that lessons had been learnt.


Members also felt it odd that the plans were approved in the first place as it seemed to be contrary to many National Park Policies.  The Monitoring Officer explained that the validation process was at fault.  Many different plans were submitted by the applicant and subsequently the builder did not build to any of the plans submitted but to the Building Regulation Plans and the work was started before the Building Regulation Plans were approved.  Some of the blame has to be with the applicant who was determined to build what he wanted regardless of input from officers. 

The Monitoring Officer again stated that lessons needed to be learned and to be seen to be learned and this was the reason for the Monitoring Officers Recommendation Report which everyone has access to.  This was put before Members at the National Park Authority in May and will come up again in October.  The problems which were encountered with Bettws Newydd have not been covered up in any way.

One Member then referred to the second page of the Monitoring Officers Recommendations Schedule regarding officer’s conduct and facial expressions at meeting.  The Member had noticed that officers sometimes whisper to one another when an often very nervous member of the public is speaking.   Another Member said that he had noticed this also and officers should act more professionally in meetings.  The Monitoring Officer stated that some of the issues in the Higney, Rhodiad case could have been avoided if officers had acted more professionally.


One Member then stated that he had heard of a case of a letter from Newport Town Council taking 87 days to receive a reply and it was a matter of simple common courtesy to acknowledge a letter when it is received.  


The Monitoring Officer then concluded that he was keen to see a proper open and transparent system in place regarding the recommendations he makes.  This would then be available to the public and to Management Team.  We are also looking to streamline our complaints procedure.  


It was RESOLVED to endorse the use of the proforma and note the contents of the Report. 

11.
Changes to Complaints Handling Procedure

The Monitoring Officer reported that he intended to make some changes to our Complaints Handling procedure as we need something more suited to us as a small authority.  The Welsh Government has produced a model and we need to have regard to this also. He believes that this should be a special piece of work possibly looked at by a specially set up Task Force.

Monitoring Officer to look into this and bring a report to the next Standards Committee in three months time.



It was RESOLVED to agree the recommendation.

12.
Protocol for officers giving evidence in Court


The Monitoring Officer reported that from time to time officers are called to give evidence on civil matters in court which are not linked to the Authority.  He advised that these instances should be dealt with as set out in the Report.  He stated that often when a solicitor knows that we have a formal policy on this they don’t wish to proceed.  We are willing to let officers give evidence in such cases but we will not subsidise this.  Other authorities don’t have written procedures but Dyfed Powys Police operate a similar policy.

One Member enquired where Members stood with regard to this.  Monitoring Officer advised that when they have a meeting and a minute is passed and subsequently signed this is then the resolution and effectively the evidence.  This would then stand in law.  


It was RESOLVED to agree the recommendation.

13.
Dispensations


The Monitoring Officer outlined his recommendations as per report. He advised that we need to come up with a clearer approach and have detailed rules for looking at dispensations as they work on a cabinet system in PCC.  Decisions made at cabinet level could have an impact on decisions made by National Park Authority Committees.  One Member enquired whether decisions made by Cabinet need to be approved by full Committee and it was confirmed that it depends on the decision.  This is the procedure specified by the Welsh Government.  If Cabinet Members have to apply for dispensation we will need a procedure in place for this.  We also need to take into account the timings of the meetings as there will not always be a Standards Committee scheduled before a Development Management Committee.   Members need to be aware that if he does not have a dispensation he should not speak and should declare an interest.  There is however a grey area in that sometimes Members may ask for advice during a meeting.  We need a process to deal with this.  There could be a general dispensation for the Chairman or Vice Chairman of a meeting.  This would affect the Development Management Committee more so than any other committee.  

Monitoring Officer recommended that we give more thought to this and he will bring an Options Paper to the next meeting.


It was RESOLVED that the Monitoring Officer will bring an Options Paper to the next Standards Committee Meeting.

14.
Training for Members

Members were asked to note the arrangements for attendance at the Standards Conference Wales to be held on 5th October in Llandrindod Wells.  BP offered his apologies for this.


Members were also asked to consider arrangements for future Training Conferences for Members.  They were informed that we were to have training with Pembrokeshire County Council but this had not worked out.  The Monitoring Officer suggested a possible one hour session when Members are already in for another meeting.  Independent Members could be invited also.  This is very important training for Members and can hopefully be slotted in before Christmas.
15.
Arrangements for future meetings of the Standards Committee

The matter of dispensations needs to be addressed.  JP advised that when Report is ready it will be sent to Members and then arrange for a meeting, possibly in November as we need the Policy for approval by next May.

16.
Any other urgent business brought forward with the permission of the Chairman.



None


____________________________________________________________________
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